CASWELL COUNTY BOARD OF EDUCATION MINUTES

November 10, 2014

The Caswell County Board of Education met in regular session on Monday, November 10, 2014, at        6:30 p.m. in the Whitley Administration Building.  Members present:  Chairman June Dailey, Vice Chairman Gladys Garland, Sylvia Johnson, Mel Battle, David Byrd, Betty Sartin and Ross Gwynn.  Others present include Superintendent Dr. M. Brock Womble, Dr. Sammy Shields, Nicole McGhee, Shannon Dennison, Carol Boaz, Elizabeth Standafer, David Useche, Nelson Showalter, Sheena Sigmon, Sededra Stephens, Cody Johnson, Alfreda Corbett, Carla Massey, Lynn Massey, Ashley Bauer, Anna Foster, Brittany Moore, Kin Watlington, Dr. Precilla Stone, Carolyn Thomas, Jean Gibson, Tia Foster, Tyler Foster, Emily Buchanan, Dome Johnson, Randall Brown, Mary Beth Brown, Carrie Brown, Cameron Brown, Robin Slade, Steve Slade, Jennifer Hodges, McKenzie Miller, Teresa Crumpton, James and Lebra Barton, Sydnee Barton, Sayda Barton, Cindy McNeil, Hannah McNeill, Alondra Agundiz, Briana Agundiz, Tanya Millner, Trey Millner, Rachel Watlington, Hannah Watlington, Kaleb Stephens, and Board Attorney Ron Bradsher.  Connie Kimrey recorded the minutes.  (Note:  Others may have been present but did not sign the roster).
I. A. 
CALL TO ORDER

The meeting was called to order and a moment of silence was observed followed by the pledge of allegiance led by Superintendent.  
I. B. 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Betty Sartin moved, seconded by Gladys Garland to approve the minutes of the October 27, 2014 board meeting as presented.  The motion carried unanimously.
I. C. 
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

David Byrd moved, seconded by Betty Sartin to approve the revised agenda.  The motion carried unanimously.
I. D. 
ANNOUNCEMENTS

Dr. Womble welcomed those in attendance and invited principals to introduce coaches and players in attendance.
Dr. Precilla Stone, Principal, Bartlett Yancey High School introduced Volleyball Coach Ashley Bauer.  Players were recognized for their successful season.  Those students include:  Anna Coleman, Amanda Denny, Katie Duckett, Tia Foster, Logan Hodges, McKenzie Miller, Kelsey Mitchell, Hailey Rice, Logan Slade, and Hannah Thompson.  Assistant Coaches Anna Foster and Brittany Moore were also recognized.  Abigail Goots was not in attendance.

Dr. Precilla Stone introduced Tennis Coach Kin Watlington.  Mr. Watlington recognized Rachel and Hannah Watlington for their successful season.

Mrs. JoAnna Gwynn, Principal at N.L. Dillard Middle School introduced Tennis Coach Alfreda Corbett.  Mrs. Corbett recognized the following individuals of the tennis team who were undefeated in conference play and won the championship.  Those students include:  Sydnee Barton, Cameron Brown, Carrie Brown, India Donnell, Norah Massey, Hannah McNeill, Cassidy Millner, Kaleb Stephens, 

Other players not in attendance include Brooke Dee and Mattie Wrenn.

Chairman Dailey congratulated all students on their accomplishments and noted that the Board of Education was very proud of them.

I. E.
PUBLIC COMMENTS

None at this time.
II.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS
Policy # 605 – Graduation Requirements
Dr. Womble reviewed changes to the policy and included updates received from the NCSBA.  Discussion was had regarding incorrect numbering system.  All references to 3400 should be removed.  It was also suggested to add paragraph regarding graduation identifications in relation to academic honors.  Language for minimum credit diploma was also requested to be included.

Dr. Womble will add wording for minimum credit diploma along with other changes for Board to review at the next meeting and be considered as a first reading.
Betty Sartin moved, seconded by Gladys Garland to table Policy # 605 until all changes are included for review at the next meeting.  The motion carried unanimously.

III.
SUPERINTENDENTS UPDATES
Dr. Womble shared information on Rachel’s Challenge and upcoming dates that the program will be available to the public.
IV.
NEW BUSINESS

1. NCSBA Delegate Assembly
Sylvia Johnson moved, seconded by Ross Gwynn for voting delegates to vote in support of items as presented during NCSBA Annual Conference.  The motion carried unanimously.

2. Principal and Assistant Principal Compensation
Dr. Womble recommended supporting the Principal and Assistant Principal Compensation.  Ross Gwynn moved, seconded by Sylvia Johnson to support the principal and assistant principal compensation during the NCSBA Annual Conference.  The motion carried unanimously.

3. Contract – Background Investigation Bureau
Dr. Womble recommended approval of contract with Background Investigation Bureau.  David Byrd moved, seconded by Betty Sartin to approve the contract with Adina Tompkins.  Chairman Dailey questioned Board Attorney if this report would be lacking any information from the current background check.  Board Attorney advised that it may not be as inclusive and if employee was questionable the current background check could be requested.  Board Attorney advised to have the comment removed regarding the insurance cost.  Upon review and discussion, Gladys Garland moved, seconded by Sylvia Johnson to table this item until further information on liability insurance could be obtained.  The motion carried unanimously.

4. Calendar Make-up Days
A listing was reviewed by Dr. Womble to indicate what make-up days will be used in the event of inclement weather and recommended approval.  Mel Battle moved, seconded by David Byrd.  The motion carried 6-1 with Dailey voting “No.”

5. Bonus Pay for Classified and Non-Instructional Staff Employees

Dr. Womble shared information regarding bonus pay for non-instructional staff.  Upon review of the information, it was proposed to give more beyond what was given last year as certified employees will not be included this year.  Gladys Garland moved, seconded by Betty Sartin to table this item until later in the meeting to allow Finance Director to gather more information.  The motion carried unanimously.

6. 1 to 1 Initiative Grant Proposal

David Useche presented information regarding 1 to 1 Initiative plan.  The three year project total was reviewed.  Grant funding, if approved, will be provided for the first three years.  Concerns noted included what funding will be used after the third year and additional expenses for technology fees for students.  Upon review and discussion, Dr. Womble recommended approval.  Mel Battle moved, seconded by Betty Sartin to support grant proposal as presented for the 1 to 1 Initiative.  The motion carried 6-1 with Byrd voting “No.”
7. Resolution – Assign Letter Grades
 SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1CASWELL COUNTY BOARD OF EDUCATION RESOLUTION
WHEREAS, at the direction of the North Carolina General Assembly the State Board of Education intends to issue “School Performance Grades” for each public school in the state beginning early next year; and

WHEREAS, both parents and taxpayers in North Carolina have a right to know how well our individual public schools are performing in their duties to educate our children, and

WHEREAS, the School Performance Grades for Elementary and Middle Schools will be based primarily on the results of the standardized End-of-Grade (EOG) and End-of-Course (EOC) tests in Mathematics, English Language Arts and 5th and 8th grade Science; and

WHEREAS, the School Performance Grades for High School will also be based primarily on students’ performance on standardized tests in English, Mathematics, and Biology, as well as the ACT and the school’s graduation rate; and

WHEREAS, extensive empirical analyses exist demonstrating a preponderance for evidence that strongly correlates economic and demographic conditions of school’s neighborhood with student performance on North Carolina’s standardized tests, such that schools drawing from wealthier populations of students consistently do better than schools drawing from populations of higher relative poverty; and

WHEREAS, this correlation of performance to socio-economic conditions is reflected in the results of the students who attend Caswell County Schools, and

WHEREAS, it is clear that students who come from families with more resources are better prepared and equipped to learn, and 

WHEREAS, Caswell County Schools with higher percentages of students from lower income families consistently show increases in student growth from the beginning to the end of a school year that meets or exceeds the average one year growth of North Carolina students, and

WHEREAS, the year-long measure of educational success that a child attains is the best indicator of the overall quality of instruction provided to that student, and

WHEREAS, the state’s proposed grading system for schools under-emphasizes gains in yearly growth (i.e., what a child learns in a year) by a weight of 20%, while disproportionately emphasizing performance on standardized tests a weight of 80%, and

NOW, THEREFORE, Be it resolved that the Caswell County Board of Education finds, for all of the reasons stated above, the North Carolina General Assembly’s mandated School Performance Grading system is an ill-conceived, ineffective and potentially damaging approach to addressing otherwise legitimate needs to provide parents and taxpayers with accurate indications of school performance; and

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the Caswell County Board of Education believes North Carolina’s reputation as a state with strong education system will be unnecessary damaged by the assignment of misleading and counter-productive “grades” to many of its public schools; and

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the Caswell County Board of Education respectfully requests that the General Assembly delay the issuance of School Performance Grades until a new system which gives a more accurate reflection of the true performance of a school is put in place; and

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Caswell County Board of Education respectfully requests that the Superintendent of Caswell County Schools work with the Superintendents of other school districts in North Carolina, as well as with the North Carolina School Boards Association, to develop an alternative grading system which can be used to give parents and taxpayers a truer vision of the performance of our schools.


Adopted this 10th day of November, 2014.


___________________________



_____________________________


June B. Dailey






Dr. M. Brock Womble


Chairperson






Superintendent


Caswell County Board of Education



Caswell County Schools

8. Resolution – School Calendars

 SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1CASWELL COUNTY BOARD OF EDUCATION RESOLUTION
WHEREAS, the North Carolina General Statutes give local boards of education powers of supervision and control of local school systems; and

WHEREAS, local control over establishing school calendars is an integral component of school system supervision and administration powers with which local boards of education have been vested; and

WHEREAS, State law has usurped local control by imposing a one-size-fits-all mandate on how school calendars are to be set; and

WHEREAS, by usurping local control, the current calendar law has led to the calendar for high schools, community colleges and universities being out of alignment by approximately two weeks, causing scheduling problems.  College courses now begin before high school students complete January final exams; and

WHEREAS, by usurping local control, the current calendar law has created a situation where fall semester cannot be completed before the winter break, forcing exams to be administered after the break.  This means that students get no break without assessments/assignments pending; and

WHEREAS, by usurping local control, the current calendar law has led to a decrease in the amount of instructional time students have prior to taking Advanced Placement and International Baccalaureate tests; and

WHEREAS, the State-mandated calendar law strictly limits the number of days that can be scheduled as inclement weather days, increasing the likelihood of unpopular days like the Wednesday before Thanksgiving, spring break, and Saturdays being used as make-up days.  In other cases, districts facing scheduling challenges due to inclement weather may shorten the number of days in the school year and increase the length of school days.  But longer school days may negatively impact learning as children reach a point where they stop effectively absorbing the information they are being given; and

WHEREAS, it is well-documented through multiple studies that children experience learning loss during the summer months where they are away from the classroom and not engaging in educational activities, a phenomenon known as summer learning loss and which has a disproportionate impact on low-income children; and

WHEREAS, long summer breaks can also negatively impact child nutrition, as low-income children who have access to regular meals at school through the free and reduced priced meal program may not have access to regular meals at home; and

WHEREAS, by mandating that every school calendar go into June, the current calendar law has forced retiring teachers who want to finish the school year to wait until July to retire, placing larger burdens on the retirement system every July; and

WHEREAS, restoring a local control of school calendars will allow local boards of education to best meet the unique educational needs and school calendar preferences of the children and families within their communities while allowing for innovative experimental approaches to dealing with summer learning loss.

THEREFORE, be it resolved that the Caswell County Board of Education requests the local control over school calendars be returned to local boards of education.


Adopted this 10th day of November, 2014.


___________________________



_____________________________


June B. Dailey






Dr. M. Brock Womble


Chairperson






Superintendent


Caswell County Board of Education



Caswell County Schools

Upon review and discussion of both resolutions as supported by the NCSBA Sylvia Johnson moved, seconded by Gladys Garland to offer support of resolutions for Assign Letter Grades and School Calendars as presented.  The motion carried unanimously.  Connie Kimrey will notify Leanne Winner of the board’s decision.
9. Contract - TEACH

Dr. Womble recommended approval of Contract with TEACCH for EC staff and self-contained classrooms.  David Byrd moved, seconded by Gladys Garland to approve the contract with TEACCH as presented.  The motion carried unanimously.

Autism Professional Development

Company =  TEACCH

Consultation Services

$100.00/hr (Not to exceed more than four consultations during 





the year)





$100/written report for each visitation visit

On-site Workshop

$1,000/full day or $500/1/2 day





For additional presenters, $500/full day or $250/1/2 day per





additional presenter

Travel Rates


$50/hr. measured in 15 minute increments

Contract Total:

$5,000 – estimated

V.
REPORTS
Carol Boaz gave a report on Afterschool and Quest Grant
Quest Grant is to improve teacher quality with Common Core Math or Reading on the Elementary Level.  The decision was made to select Common Core Math.  A budget justification sheet was reviewed.  It was stated that teachers would be out of the classroom for nine (9) days which will be spread throughout the year and fourteen (14) days during the summer.  The grant is due on    November 17, 2014 and the board’s support is requested.

Gladys Garland moved, seconded by Sylvia Johnson to support grant request for QUEST as presented.  The motion carried unanimously.

Afterschool Quality Improvement Grant

Mrs. Boaz stated that this grant is due on November 14, 2014 and information is still being collected.  The requirement is a 3 to 1 match and is being opened up to community organizations.  If approved, funds will need to be reapplied for to continue program.

Gladys Garland moved, seconded by Betty Sartin to support grant request for Afterschool Quality Improvement Grant as presented.  The motion carried unanimously.

Bonus Pay

At this time, information was shared from the Finance Director regarding the bonus pay for classified and non-instructional staff.  Superintendent Womble recommended approval of the bonus pay as presented.  David Byrd moved, seconded by Ross Gwynn to approve bonus pay for classified and non-instructional staff as presented and to be paid in one check prior to the Thanksgiving holiday.  The motion carried unanimously.

Note:  Concerns were shared by Finance Director regarding payment of one check versus two separate checks and tax rates.  It was noted that employees would have less taxes taken out with one individual check rather than two checks.

Full Time 

Bonus Amount:

$300.00

(Average 30+ hours/week)

Part Time

Bonus Amount:

$200.00

(Average 20-29.9 hours/week)

Part Time

Bonus Amount:

$150.00

(Average under 20 hours/week)

VI.
CLOSED SESSION

David Byrd made a motion to go into closed session at for the purpose of considering a personnel action that involves an officer or employee of this Board (NC General Statute 143-318.11(a)(6); and for the purpose of discussing information that is privileged, confidential or not a public record (NC General Statute 143-318.11(a)(1) and to confer with legal counsel at 8:50 p.m. after a five-minute break.   Gladys Garland seconded the motion.  The motion carried unanimously.
VII. 
OPEN SESSION

Sylvia Johnson made a motion to return to open session at 9:53 p.m.  Gladys Garland seconded the motion and the motion carried unanimously.

VIII.
PERSONNEL LISTING
Dr. Brock Womble recommended approval of the personnel as presented.  David Byrd moved, seconded by Gladys Garland to approve personnel as presented.  The motion carried unanimously.  
	Employment
	

	Technology
	Jeffrey Cooke – Computer Technician I – Eff. 11/24/14 (Replaces Gregory Turner)

	
	

	N.L. Dillard Middle School
	Doretha Winstead – CTE Teacher – Eff. 11/24/14 (Replaces Nicole Rippy)

	Resignation
	

	Bartlett Yancey High School
	Ashley Dorsett – English Teacher – Eff. 12/5/14

	
	Lamont Robinson – EC Teacher – Eff. 11/28/14


IX.
COMMUNICATIONS

· Thanksgiving lunch was discussed and agreed to attend lunch at N.L. Dillard on November 20th and to invite the County Commissioners.  Lunch times will be confirmed with staff and shared with Board prior to November 20th.
· NCSBA – plans are to carpool and meet at the Central office at 7:45 a.m. on       November 17, 2014.
· Board meeting on November 24, 2014 – board members were requested to be at meeting at 6:00 p.m.

· Chairman Dailey questioned where we stood with architect.  Dr. Womble stated he will be at the December meeting to share an update on the projects.

· Concerns were shared with NCSBA “going green” and the need for iPads at meetings.  Upon discussion it was the consensus of the board to turn in laptops for iPads.

X.
BOARD MEMBER OBSERVATIONS

None at this time.

XI.  
ADJOURN
Ross Gwynn made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 10:10 p.m., Sylvia Johnson seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  The next regular meeting of the Board of Education will be held on Monday,  November 24, 2014, at 6:30 p.m. in the Whitley Administration Building.  
_______________________________                               _____________________________

              June B. Dailey                                                                                      Dr. M. Brock Womble
                 Chairman                                                                                             Superintendent
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